Dear Parents/Carers,
I hope you and your families are well and are staying safe

I am now in a position to share with you how we will be opening up the school further. All necessary paperwork and agreements have been approved by the relevant bodies including the school’s Governors. I would though remind parents that what I set out below is still subject to confirmation from the government. It has been indicated to schools that a final decision will be made on Thursday 28th May, so this could clearly mean that what is in my email may have to change.

I will start by apologising for the length of my email, but I am going to share as much information as I can at this stage. There will equally be some points or information that we will share with you at a later date when we are able to. I will try to indicate this in the relevant section. I would ask that all parents to do three things;

1. Please take the time to read the whole email!

2. Parents of children in Year 1, Year 6, key workers and parents of children defined as vulnerable at the current time by the government should complete the questionnaires, the links for which are at the end of this email.

3. Please email school through the admin email address – admin@newton-popleford.devon.sch.uk with any question (and no question is too small and no question is silly). We will get back with answers as soon as possible, but this will now be after the weekend. Equally, your child’s teacher will also be telephoning to speak to them soon, so they may be able to answer questions or if not, I am sure they will pass your query on to me.

You, as a parent, will have to decide whether you feel it is right to send your child back to school when we open for additional year groups. To make this decision it is vital that you understand what we are doing as a school community and that you make your decision based upon this. The decision will be yours and we will respect everyone’s decision. There will be no penalties for non-attendance and if you choose to send your child to school, we will be delighted to see them.
How do we intend to open for more children?

1st June – school will be open for children of key workers only. Staff will be receiving training around the new procedures that are being put in place, the detail of the school’s risk assessment and on the safe use of personal protective equipment (or PPE).
2nd June – 5th June – school will be open for children of key workers and Year 6 only. This will allow the school time to assess the measures that are in place and their effectiveness and make any necessary adjustments.
8th June – 12th June and subsequent weeks until the end of term – school will be open for key worker children everyday and school will be open Monday, Tuesday, Thursday and Friday for children in Year 1 and Year 6. Wednesday school will be closed to all but key worker children; this will be to allow for deep cleaning of all areas of the school, staff PPA and training. Again, with this 2nd group of children in the school, we will be reviewing all our procedures and risk assessments and making any changes that are needed.
After these 2 weeks, the school leadership team and school governors will have ongoing reviews of the situation
Why are these year groups being offered a place?

Having looked at the available space in school, we initially have to prioritise spaces for the children of key workers and vulnerable children. This takes up both the library and 2 of the KS2 classrooms. Given to the staffing resources that are available to the school at this time and the space available, this leaves us being able to create 2 other zones that whereby we can minimise the interaction between any of the groups. Governors have had a robust discussion about this to come to their decision. The 2 remaining KS2 classrooms are unsuitable for any of the younger age groups (within the government list of groups for us to consider), due to the lack of easy access to the outdoors, the increased footfall, and therefore risk, it would create inside the building and the unsuitability of the toilet facilities upstairs for the younger age groups, the decision is to put year 6 here. When looking then at which age group it was best to have in. The governors feel very strongly that given current restrictions around the environment, equipment and expectations, that at this time it is unsuitable to have any Early Years group of children in school. The environment that we would have to put in place would in no way be conducive to either their mental well-being or their learning. As a result we will have Year 1 in the lower ground floor area of the school.
Suspected and Confirmed cases of Coronavirus

· In the event of a child or adult within your child’s allocated group falling ill with virus like symptoms, they must not attend school for seven days to self-isolate and parents should arrange for their child to be tested.

· In the event of a confirmed case within the group, all of the group including your child and the adult leaders will be required to isolate for 14 days.

· No child or adult should enter the school site if you show any virus like symptoms.
Details for year 6

I am not at the moment able to share all details for Year 6 including who will be with your children, but this information will be out next week when the staff and I have finalised details. Your child will either be in the Year 5 or 6 classrooms with a maximum of 12 children in each class socially distanced (to the best of our ability). Precise numbers will depend on the number of children being sent in. When we have the information about which children are attending, we will let you know which group children are in. these will be fixed and we won’t be able to change them.
I am able to tell you that Mr Morison will not be able to teach your children directly; he is one of a number of staff, who through the guidance we are following cannot do that. He will be involved in the planning of the work.

If you decide not to send your child in, they will be set work on line which will closely follow the work they are doing in class, as we will be working on transition work with the children and on their leavers’ books. More about this in future emails.
The children will get various breaks; we intend to use the outside as much as is possible, but they will still be required to socially distance. As I say more details will follow next week.

Details for Year 1
This will not be all the information and we will get further information out in the week commencing 1st June when the details have been finalised by staff. Your child will either be in the Year 1, 2 or reception classrooms. We will, where possible, use staff that currently work in year 1. Within the classroom, the children will be in 2 groups of 5 children. They will only mix with the children in their ‘social group’ of 5. These groups will be decided when we have confirmation from all parents as to which children will be attending. The groups will be fixed and we will not be able to change them.
If you decide not to send your child in they will be set work on line as currently.

The children will get various breaks and we intend to use the outside as much as is possible, but they will still be required to socialise only in their group of 5. 

Can my child have a school lunch?
For children in Year 6 we will be offering a school packed lunch and this will need to be paid for in the usual way unless your child is entitled to free school meals. Children in Year 1 will be able to have their Universal Free school meal. 

How will my child be brought into school and how do I pick my child up?

Year 6

We will ask that Year 6 are dropped at the main school gate and for your child to walk into school, across the main bridge past the school office and to their classroom. They must social distance while doing this (there will be markings to support this) and once in the classroom they will be asked to wash their hands (hand washing will be a regular routine throughout the day).

At the end of the day the two groups will be brought out separately on the bridge they would normally come out of, observing social distancing. If you wish to collect your child, please observe social distancing in the playground and your child will be sent to meet you, or of course, you might want your child to walk home – if this is the case please can you email school to confirm this.

Year 1
There will be a one-way system in place for both the start and the end of the day. We have to insist that only one adult brings and collects your child and where possible avoid bringing siblings. You can walk your child into school in the usual way, following the path to the lower ground floor and observing social distancing at all times please. You then leave your child with a member of staff outside the classroom. We then ask that you continue around the school and exit by taking the stairs at the far end of building up and out across that bridge, through the playground and out through the gate where the disabled parking bays are located. When picking up your child, you will follow this same one way route and your child will be sent to meet you outside the classroom. At this time we must insist that all parents observe social distancing.
Key worker children

Currently we plan that children in KS1 will be located in the school library – we ask that parents of these children use the same route of parents of Year 1 as above and drop their children with staff. Children in KS2 should follow the rules for Year 6 children and they will be in either the Year 4 or 3 classroom – we will make sure you know when we have numbers. We are aware that some parents may have children in both key stages and I will have conversations with those parents in order to make a joint decision as to where their children will go.

Children not in these year groups

Children not in these year groups will continue to be able to access online learning through Google classrooms. This is currently under review, as is the member of staff that will be dealing with each year group for this aspect of learning.
Timings of the school day

We will be staggering both start and finish times for the different groups of children; this is to ensure (as best we can) that social distancing can take place and congestion on the school site for everyone’s safety. We are currently working on these details and we will get this out to you as soon as possible. Equally, as each year group is added this is something we may need to change when we have seen it actually working.

We will no longer be offering any extended hours for any children, as we will no longer have the capacity to do so.

School Behaviour Policy

In line with government advice we are currently putting together an appendix to the school’s behaviour policy and this will again be shared with all parents once it is ready.

What if my child won’t leave me?

We are very aware that in the current situation your child may be very reluctant to leave you and come into school. This is an area that we are investigating and we will send details out about this after further discussions with staff.

What can my child bring to school?

We are asking that the only things any child brings to school are;

· Coat

· Lunch in disposable packaging (if they are having a packed lunch)

· Drinks bottle for year 6 children only
We are insisting that no other items, including mobile phones, are brought into school by children. 

Does my child have to wear school uniform and do they wear fresh clothes everyday?

We are very aware that many children will have grown out of uniforms or shoes and that parents are unable to replace these currently. With this in mind, we are saying school uniform is optional. We are insisting, in line with school’s risk assessment and the guidelines that we are following, that children wear fresh clothes every day.

What will the classrooms look like?

We are currently working on moving furniture, setting up classrooms and all other areas of the school. There is a new section of the website (https://www.newton-poppleford.devon.sch.uk/website/further_opening_of_school_june_2020/483925) which has photos currently of some of the KS2 classrooms and the Year 1 and 2 classrooms. I will add more photos as areas are prepared.

Will the school share its risk assessment?

Yes we are more than happy to do so and this can also be found on the new section of the website (https://www.newton-poppleford.devon.sch.uk/website/further_opening_of_school_june_2020/483925).

Despite the length of my email I am sure that some of you will still have questions. As I have stated there is further information to still come out and we will get this to you as soon as we are able to. Equally and as I have said, please email in any questions that you do have. The governors will keep these decisions under constant review.
One last reminder, all these details are still dependent on that government decision that we expect on Thursday 28th May.
The links to the various short questionnaires are as follows;

Year 6 questionnaire  https://forms.gle/ZcC37rPf2BphQ7nM9 
Year 1 questionnaire  https://forms.gle/5egZECtPxytryVvr7 
Key worker and parents/carers of vulnerable children questionnaire   https://forms.gle/vkABMpViVGfnQQze8 
Please take care, stay safe and thank you for your help and support
Stuart Vaughan

Headteacher
